POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND REVIEW COMMITTEE

MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT on Wednesday, 18 July 2018 from 7.00pm - 9.25 pm.

PRESENT: Councillors Mike Baldock, Cameron Beart, Tina Booth, Lloyd Bowen, Nicholas Hampshire, Mike Henderson (substitute for Monique Bonney), James Hunt (Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair), Nigel Kay, Roger Truelove and Ted Wilcox.

OFFICERS PRESENT: David Clifford, Della Fackrell, Chris Hills, Jo Millard and Bob Pullen.

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Councillor Gerry Lewin (Deputy Leader).

APOLOGIES: Councillors Monique Bonney and Andy Booth.

126 FIRE EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair drew attention to the Fire Evacuation Procedure.

127 MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 10 May 2018 (Minute Nos. 655 - 659) were taken as read, approved and signed by the Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair as a correct record.

128 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No interests were declared.

129 GAMBLING POLICY

The Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair welcomed the Chairman of the Licensing Committee (who was also a Member of the Policy Development and Review Committee), the Resilience and Licensing Manager and the Licensing Officer to the meeting.

The Chairman of the Licensing Committee introduced the report, advised that it had been considered by the General Licensing Committee at their meeting on 18 July 2018 and he welcomed feedback from the Policy Development and Review Committee (PDRC) before going out to consultation.

The Licensing Officer advised that historically, the Statement of Principles that Swale published was developed via the mechanism of the Kent & Medway Regulatory Licensing Steering Group and adapted to suit, but this draft Statement of Principles had been prepared using a model template recommended by the Gambling Commission. She added that the Statement of Principles took into account the fifth edition of the Gambling Commission Guidance on preparing

statements and spoke of the issues that operators must consider when preparing their risk assessments, as shown on pages 23-25 of the Agenda.

The Licensing Officer advised that the Local Area Profile, which identified risk to any gambling related harm, could be incorporated into the Statement of Principles or published separately, and the preferred option would be a separate document as it could be managed more efficiently. She drew attention to the proposed wide consultation.

Pages 16/17

A Member suggested that the General Data Protection Regulations should be included at paragraph 24.

Pages 17/18

A Member raised concerns around the enforcement of the Policy, said that there were too many steps before a prosecution and the process should be shortened. In the discussion that followed, the Licensing Officer clarified that the process was required, as part of the Regulators Code 2014, but not all stages needed to be followed.

Page 20

A Member asked what Swale Borough Council (SBC) were doing to prevent underage gambling and whether there was support for people who suffered with mental health issues and gambled? In response, the Licensing Officer advised that complaints about under-age gambling were referred to Trading Standards to carry out test purchasing and action taken thereafter, and gambling premises displayed notices of help for addicts. She said that gamblers had to self-exclude and were not banned by gambling premises. The Licensing Officer advised that risk assessments were included in the Gambling Commissions Code.

Page 23

In response to a question from a Member, the Licensing Officer agreed to include schools in paragraph 50.

In response to a question from a Member, the Licensing Officer explained that Licence applications for Gambling premises could not be refused on density within an area, but Planning Regulations could consider this issue. She added that Swale did not currently have an issue with a growth in Gambling premises compared to other geographical areas.

The Chairman of the General Licensing Committee advised that the consultees would include NHS services in Faversham, and Members highlighted the following typing errors:

Page 10, final paragraph, should read "The Cabinet Member for **Regeneration...."**;

Page 20, incorrect numbering from paragraph 44 onwards;

Page 25, first paragraph after bullet pointslocal area profiles **created** by the Council.....; and

Page 59, final paragraph, should read Alexander Centre (Faversham)....

The Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair thanked the Chairman of Licensing Committee, the Resilience and Licensing Manager and the Licensing Officer for their attendance.

Recommendation

- (1) Members noted the report.
- (2) That the comments made by the Committee be considered by the Cabinet Member for Regeneration for the final version of the Statement of Principles for Gambling 2019-2022 attached as Appendix I of the report, prior to an eight week consultation.

130 CORPORATE PLAN REVIEW

The Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair welcomed the Deputy Leader and the Policy and Performance Manager to the meeting.

The Deputy Leader introduced the discussion paper and explained that, although in its early stages, work had already started on the fourth Corporate Plan and the final draft was due to be considered by Full Council in February 2019. He referred to the four headings on pages 66 to 68 and suggested that these could form the basis of new priorities and said that the new plan was an evolution of the current plan. Lastly, the Deputy Leader invited comments.

In response to a Member's comments, the Policy and Performance Manager advised that any new administration after May 2019 would take time to settle and starting work on the document now would assist officers. The same Member warned against relying wholly on digital services as he said the quality of internet was unreliable and was declining in Swale. The Policy and Performance Manager said that the Digital Strategy had been considered by PDRC and did not exclude those who could not access services.

A Member said that the Corporate Plan needed updating but suggested it should be written for the public, not just internally. In response, the Policy and Performance Manager reminded Members that the document in the Agenda was a discussion paper and there would possibly be an internal and public version of the Corporate Plan.

In the discussion that followed, Members made the following points:

Continuing Regeneration

- Should include rural areas and Faversham;
- was unbalanced as some areas within Swale had unique challenges;
- there should be more support to sustain rural lives and encourage rural businesses and facilities;

- there should be more focus on infrastructure improvements to support regeneration and housing should be built after completion of infrastructure; and
- communication with local people and more consultation with Parish and Town Councils.

Quality of Life

- More emphasis on Environmental issues including improving recycling;
- progress had been made on Air Quality but still lots more to do;
- more focus on leisure and tourism;
- more assistance with voluntary sector to assist those with mental health conditions and social isolation;
- further development was not the solution, there should be more investment in local services to improve quality of life for existing residents;
- new development needed to address the needs of local people and provide relevant housing such as bungalows or disabled friendly properties;
- quality of life was about the work/life balance;
- promotion of employment so that residents could work in Swale;
- planning for an aging population;
- a more joined up approach was needed and working in partnership with the voluntary sector;
- more focus on health pressures as a result of NHS cutbacks;
- · more focus on education and skills; and
- more encouragement given to build affordable and social housing.

Leisure

- Stressed the health benefits and how influential leisure time was on the local economy:
- more consideration needed on how to access rural leisure facilities;
- consider assistance to help voluntary groups access funding;
- lots of facilities available in Swale, more effective advertising was needed;
- encouragement of volunteering;
- sports facilities should be spread wider across the Borough and within distance of homes;
- suggested a leaflet in Inside Swale to advertise events;
- consider residents' liaison with Big Local for funding;
- residents to suggest ideas of events and activities;
- holiday camps offered good facilities;
- praised the Visit Sheppey brochure which included events throughout the vear;
- pleased to see culture, sport and heritage included;
- Visit Swale website popular with visitors from outside the Borough as well as local residents:
- praised the Faversham What's On Guide and
- there was a lack of proper facilities such as football pitches.

Financial self-sufficiency and transformation

In response to a Member's question about the Council's self-sufficiency, the Policy and Performance Manager said this was about reducing dependency on government-controlled sources of funding.

Timetable

A Member commented that some headings were too broad and there should be more focus and clarity.

The Deputy Leader thanked Members for their helpful and positive comments.

The Policy and Performance Manager thanked Members for identifying a range of issues, but warned that many were out of SBC's control. He said that partnerships and supporting community groups could be encouraged.

The Vice-Chairman in-the-chair thanked the Deputy Leader and the Policy and Performance Manager for their attendance.

131 COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME

The Policy and Performance Officer introduced the report which included the items due to come before PDRC in the coming, municipal year.

The Vice-Chairman-in-the-chair referred to the tabled paper and explained that policies would be looked at from an earlier stage in the process and highlighted the three stages a policy might be considered by PDRC.

Members welcomed the changes to the format, and praised the forward thinking.

A Member suggested progress and actions from PDRC could be included in the Work Programme. In response, the Policy and Performance Manager explained that the Council's standard report templates had recently been updated to include further information which would reflect this.

There was a discussion around the difficulties of bringing Policies for review via Cabinet Members. The Policy and Performance Manager explained that the Policy Register listed when Policies were due for review and this would be regularly considered at Informal Cabinet meetings from now on. The Policy and Performance Officer outlined the difference in the roles of the Scrutiny Committee and PDRC.

132 DRAFT ANNUAL REPORT TO COUNCIL 2018/19

The Policy and Performance Officer introduced the report which gave a summary of work the Committee had been engaged in during the municipal year 2017/18.

A Member said that the report was factual, but not user friendly and suggested including the impact that feedback from PDRC had made. Other Members praised the report. In the discussion that followed, the Policy and Performance Officer

agreed to update the report to include references to where Cabinet had taken on board the Committee's comments.

Resolved:

(1) That the draft Annual Report to Council (Appendix I) be updated with Members suggestions and submitted to Full Council for consideration.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel